

Testimony of:

Robert D. Atkinson
Founder and Senior Fellow
Information Technology and Innovation Foundation

Before the:

U.S. Senate Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation
Subcommittee on Science, Technology and Manufacturing

Hearing on:

**“Measuring What Matters:
Science, Standards, and Strategic Competition”**

July 21, 2026
SR-253 Russell Senate Building
Washington, DC

CONTENTS

Introduction and Summary.....	3
The Need for Change	3
Why Technology Production Matters	3
The China Challenge	4
China’s Innovation Success	5
Inputs.....	5
Outputs	6
Outcomes	7
The Current U.S. Research System.....	7
Implications for Federal Policy	8
More Funding.....	8
Shift Funding More Toward Applied Research.....	9
Target Funding to National Economic Power Industries	9
Better Measure Outcomes	10
More Science and Technology Partnerships With Allies.....	11
Limit China’s Access to U.S. Scientific and Technological Knowledge	12
University and Government Research Policies	12
Institute Better Screening of Chinese STEM Students	14
Restrict the U.S.-China Science and Technology Agreement.....	15
Conclusion	16
References.....	18

INTRODUCTION AND SUMMARY

Chairman Budd, Ranking Member Baldwin, and members of the Committee, I am Robert Atkinson. As the founder, former president, and now a senior fellow of the Information Technology and Innovation Foundation (ITIF)—and previously as a project director at the former Congressional Office of Technology Assessment—I have focused on science, technology, and U.S. competitiveness for more than 35 years.

I commend the Committee for your important efforts to assess how well the current U.S. scientific and engineering research system fits the new environment of robust technological and industrial competition with China.

THE NEED FOR CHANGE

Policy usually changes incrementally, as Congress assesses current performance and makes needed adjustments. But at various times in the history of our Republic, policy has changed in more fundamental ways. When it comes to the U.S. science, engineering, and technology research system (“the research system”), now is the time for such a fundamental change. We need to abandon the dominant paradigm of investigator-led basic research that has been in place since MIT President Vannevar Bush crafted it after World War II. That model worked when the United States was dominant in science and technology. It no longer works in a world where there is much more parity—and, in particular, when we have an aggressive and capable competitor in the form of the People’s Republic of China (PRC). The status quo no longer suffices. It is time for a new model.

WHY TECHNOLOGY PRODUCTION MATTERS

Before discussing the need for change and the changes needed, it’s useful to put the issue in context. A key source of national wealth and power comes is the technological sophistication of a country’s production system. Lagging nations principally produce handcrafts or low-skill assembly products. Many middle-income nations have graduated to slightly more complex manufacturing (e.g., steel and machine production). But the leading edge of technological power now comes from incredibly complex and challenging technologies. Technologies that are extremely difficult to develop and produce at scale.

Take two examples. The first is semiconductor lithography machines, or machines that make semiconductors. A core component in the machines are mirrors made mostly by German firm Carl Zeiss SMT. These mirrors are so precise and smooth that the acceptable surface deviation is 50 picometers (50 trillionths of a meter), which is less than the width of a strand of spider silk. To put that into perspective, a 50-picometer deviation on a mirror that is 450 millimeters wide would be just 0.4 micrometers (0.0004 millimeters) if you were to scale that mirror up to the size of the United States.¹ Second, consider biotechnology, the production of living cells for some purpose, such as curing disease. A single batch of a biotech drug requires up to 13,000 individual process steps and quality-control checks, and the level of allowable imperfections per dose is the equivalent of locating one grain of sand hidden inside an Olympic-sized swimming pool.

While not all advanced technology industries require these levels of sophistication, they all require complex knowledge. As science fiction writer Arthur C. Clarke wrote: “Any sufficiently advanced technology is indistinguishable from magic.”² Indeed. Just look at your cell phone. It seems like magic.

These kinds of advanced-technology industries depend on many factors for a nation to be globally competitive in them. One, as I will discuss below, is a strong foundation of scientific, technical, and engineering knowledge.

A second factor is the ability to compete on a level global playing field. Advanced technology industries are characterized by high fixed costs compared with marginal costs. That means they must incur very high upfront expenses before they can even produce the first chip, drug dose, or jet airplane. Economists describe such industries as experiencing increasing returns to scale, meaning that each additional unit sold yields a higher rate of profit because average costs decline.

In these industries, survival depends on innovation and scale. And scale, by providing robust revenues, enables further innovation. As such, being able to sell to global markets is critical. Otherwise, costs won't fall, and R&D won't increase. And competitors will gain structural advantages that ultimately can lead to the demise of U.S. firms. Conversely, U.S. sales of advanced goods and services often take market share from Chinese competitors, limiting China's capacity to reinvest and expand. As an example, if sales of China's COMAC jet airplane were limited in the West, then Boeing would have adequate funds to reinvest in the next generation of passenger jets, and COMAC, even with its massive government subsidies, would be slowed down.

THE CHINA CHALLENGE

A strong knowledge base and robust global sales is critical for continued U.S. techno-economic power. It would be one thing if U.S. competitors were NATO members and other close allies. While it would not be good for America, it would not be the end of the world if South Korea took over semiconductors or Airbus took over commercial jets. This is particularly true because these allied, democratic, market-based nations generally do not want to crush the rest of the competition, and for the most part they play by the rules. This means there would still be space for American advanced technology exports.

But China changes everything. First and foremost, as long as it is governed by an avowed Marxist-Leninist party, China will be an adversary intent on dominating advanced industries globally.³ And unlike the Soviet Union's Gosplan-directed economy, China has embraced just enough capitalism to achieve its aggressive goals.

What are its goals? Perhaps the best analysis comes from Daniel Tobin, Professor of Practice at the U.S. National Intelligence University. In a May 7, 2025, article titled, "The Persistent, Soaring Ambitions of Xi Jinping's 'New Era' for China, Socialism, and the Globe," Tobin analyzed party documents, including Xi Jinping speeches and statements.⁴

He quotes Chinese Leader Xi Jin Ping:

Since 1992, the CCP's constitution has maintained that: "The general starting point and criteria for judging each item of the Party's work are that it must benefit the development of the socialist productive forces, be conducive to increasing socialist China's comprehensive national power, and help to improve the people's living standards."

The consensus view in Washington is that China just wants to be strong and prosperous, just as any large developing country wants to be. But Tobin disagrees:

Indeed, while some external observers have rushed to point out that the official translation says a global leader not the global leader, it strains credibility that, already seeing itself as the number two power in the world as measured in computations of comprehensive national power, Beijing's goal could be to work hard for several decades only to remain number two. In specific areas of international competition including economics, science and technology, innovation, and military capabilities, Xi repeatedly talks about "seizing the initiative," and for and the need for China not to miss another historical opportunity to assume leadership. Indeed, a 2021 People's Daily editorial under the pseudonym "Manifesto" (宣言), which Beijing has used several times to express the ambitions of the new era, maintains that "Gaining the upper hand in the competition of comprehensive national power is the key to national rejuvenation."⁵

Tobin goes on to argue:

Xi Jinping, from his first days in office, has continued to underline these arguments for remaining committed to socialism; yet he also returned to the arguments about socialism's inevitable international triumph that had not been emphasized since the Mao era.⁶

What is troubling is that most U.S. foreign policy experts don't seem to take Xi seriously, assuming that he is simply mouthing Marxist-Leninist platitudes for the party faithful. This may be in part because they believe that only countries like North Korea and the former Soviet Union are really Marxists. For them, "socialism with Chinese characteristics" is a slogan the CCP proselytizes to pacify the core party members.

However, as former UK diplomat Charles Barton writes:

Internally, when promulgating to its members the speeches of Xi Jinping...party documents and instructions, the CCP speaks of an ideological struggle between systems in which the People's Republic of China will gain domination over the United States. Externally, its foreign propaganda system derides the notion of a new cold war, and speaks of 'win-win' or 'a community with a shared future for mankind.'⁷

Finally, as Xi has stated: "Technological innovation has become the main battleground of the global playing field, and competition for tech dominance will grow unprecedentedly fierce."⁸

CHINA'S INNOVATION SUCCESS

Measuring a nation's innovation success is difficult, largely because there are few valid and internationally comparable measures of actual innovation. However, three types of measures are used: inputs to the innovation process; outputs from the inputs; and outcomes. On many, science and innovation metrics, if not most, China now leads the United States.

Inputs

The principal input measures are R&D spending and production of STEM talent.

- China's expenditures on R&D, (PPP prices), was \$1.03 trillion in 2024 compared to the United States' \$1.01 trillion.⁹

- China's business enterprise expenditure on R&D (PPP current prices), was \$799 billion compared to the United States' \$782 billion.¹⁰
- China has 3 million full-time equivalent researchers in 2023 compared to the United States' 1.7 million.¹¹
- When looking at the top 2,500 businesses in terms of R&D spending and controlling for researcher costs, U.S. firms invested just 13 percent more than Chinese firms in 2024. However, when excluding biopharmaceuticals and software, where the United States is the strongest, Chinese firms invested 6 percent more than U.S. firms, with China investing at least 75 percent more than U.S. businesses in industrial engineering, electronic and electrical equipment, and alternative energy.¹²

Outputs

The principal output measures are publication counts, patent filings, clinical trials listed, and quality of research institutions.

- Articles published in high-quality natural-science and health-science journals: China had 58,532 articles compared to the United States' 36,860 from March 2025 to February 2026.¹³
- Chinese AI publications accounted for 20.6 percent of all AI citations in 2024, with the United States at 12.6 percent.¹⁴
- In 2024, China accounted for 17.8 percent of AI publications globally while the United States accounted for just 7.3 percent.¹⁵
- From 2014 to 2025, China's share of highly cited researchers globally rose from 4 percent to 20 percent. The U.S. share declined from 53 percent to 37 percent.¹⁶
- For the number of highly cited AI publications in the top 100 journals, the United States scored 46 and China 41.¹⁷
- In 2025, there was 3.9 times more venture capital investment in China than the U.S. (in PPP terms) and 1.9 times more in dollars.¹⁸
- According to the Australian Strategic Policy Institute, "China is no longer merely leading the research in major technology fields. It's also moving towards a monopolistic position in most of them."¹⁹
- According the *2026 Nature Index* of the top 25 research universities globally, 21 are Chinese and just three are American. And when scored according to rank (the top university receives a score of 25 and the 25th receives a score of 1), China scores almost six times more than the United States (275 to 47).²⁰
- China listed 7,100 clinical trials in 2024, with 6,000 for the United States. Additionally, 37 percent of the licensed molecules produced this year are projected to come from China.²¹
- As of 2022, China produced over 35 percent of the publications in top-tier journals, up from nearly zero in 1980. The United States' share fell from 60 percent to 25 percent. Chinese researchers lead the world in engineering, physical sciences, and materials engineering, but have not yet overtaken the United States in fields such as biomedical and health sciences.²²

- The Nature Index of publications in leading journals finds that China has 59 percent more than the United States.²³
- For patents filed under the international patent cooperation treaty (PCT), China filed 73,718 applications in 2025 vs. 52,617 for the United States.²⁴

Outcomes

The principal outcome measures include growth of real output in advanced technology industries, technology exports, and productivity growth.

- China holds nearly one-quarter of the global market across 10 advanced industries, and is leading production in 7 of the 10. To match China's advanced industry value-added output as a share of GDP, U.S. advanced-industry output would have to grow by \$1.5 trillion.²⁵
- China dominates the electric vehicle industry, the steel industry, solar panels, batteries, telecom equipment, chemicals, rare earths, high-speed rail and more. Leading American firms like GE Appliances, IBM's PC business, Lexmark, Motorola Mobility, Magnequench, Cirrus Aircraft and Teledyne Continental Motors, Omni Vision Technologies, and A123 have all been bought by Chinese companies.
- In other cases, U.S. firms such as First Solar, Lucent, Molycorp (rare earths), and 3D Robotics have lost significant market share or exited the market because of unfair Chinese competition.
- China's targets going forward are even more extensive, in consumer electronics, semiconductors, fine chemicals, machine tools and robotics, AI, biotechnology and quantum computing. And the risk to leading industries in each of 50 states is often significant.²⁶
- Of 10 advanced industries, China was ahead of or on par with the United States in innovation on two (nuclear power and EVs and batteries), near the United States on four (robotics, quantum computing, AI and displays) and lagging on four (semiconductors, chemicals, biotech, and machine tools) but making rapid progress on three of these. Another data point: the United States runs an annual trade deficit in advanced technology products with China of \$93 billion.²⁷
- According to the U.S. Census, the United States in 2024 ran a \$69 billion trade deficit with China in advanced technology products.²⁸

THE CURRENT U.S. RESEARCH SYSTEM

U.S. science policy has gone through a number of relatively distinct stages. After WWII, when science came to be seen as critical to winning the Cold War and addressing a host of other national challenges, a bipartisan consensus emerged that the federal government needed to expand its funding of science. But it was not clear what the model should be. On one side was Senator Harley Kilgore (D-WV), who wanted a federal science agency to advance explicit national goals and purposes. On the other side was scientist Vannevar Bush, who, in his 1945 report to the president, *Science: The Endless Frontier*, advocated for a scientist-led model with individual scientists free to pursue their own interests.²⁹ With the establishment of the National Science Foundation (NSF) in 1950, Bush's vision prevailed. Bush articulated a linear model of innovation, wherein the federal government funded basic research and then, through some unexplained process, came commercial

innovations. Even though that model has been thoroughly debunked in the science policy literature, it remains the guiding standard for U.S. research policy.³⁰

Bush envisioned five key aspects of this system:

1. **There must be significant federal funding.** By the early 1960s, federal support for research had reached 2 percent of GDP.
2. **Funding should be merit-based,** going to the best universities and researchers, with no focus on geographic diversity.
3. **There should be no strings.** As Bush wrote, “Scientific progress on a broad front results from the free play of free intellects, working on subjects of their own choice, in the manner dictated by their curiosity for exploration of the unknown.”³¹
4. **All disciplines are equal.** If science is to be investigator-led, then government should not favor some disciplines over others. The primary goal is knowledge generation. And all fields are equally capable of producing knowledge. Astronomy is as valuable as computer science.
5. **Science should be global.** Bush wrote that “the Government should take an active role in promoting the international flow of scientific information.”³² The advancement of science benefits humanity, so international collaboration is valued even if the United States is a net exporter of scientific knowledge.

The United States could afford this model because we dominated both scientific research and manufacturing. It wasn’t even close. And so, the current science system was established and remains embedded, even as the United States lags dramatically behind world leaders in manufacturing, especially China, and it is struggling to keep pace with China in science.

While science was to be “pure,” there was also a realization that science and engineering played key roles in supporting key national missions. Indeed, the dictates of the Cold War meant that certain disciplines, especially physics, engineering, and later computer science, were privileged. This included defense, space, health, agriculture, and energy. These were seen as acceptable areas for government support for not just early stage research but also later-stage development because they were areas the private sector would underinvest in. But unlike most U.S. competitors, including China, national competitiveness was never a mission. That was up to the private sector alone.

The United States has never before faced a techno-economic challenge like it does now with China. The Soviets were a military adversary, but not a techno-economic adversary. China is both. As such, it is time to reconceive and significantly reform the U.S. research system.

IMPLICATIONS FOR FEDERAL POLICY

These changes in the global environment suggest a number of changes are needed in federal research policy.

More Funding

While the focus of this hearing is on measurement and accountability, it is worth noting that federal support for R&D has fallen as a share of GDP. It was 1.86 percent of GDP during the height of the Cold War and

has fallen to around 0.62 percent. With funding scarce, one option is to tie any new increases specifically to applied R&D in what ITIF calls “national economic power industries.”³³

Some argue that we don’t need more federal investment in research because the private sector will simply fill in the gap. But scholarly research has disproved that idea. Federal funding of science is not a substitute for private sector research; it is a complement.³⁴ After reviewing over 60 academic articles on whether public sector R&D crowds out private-sector investments, Cockburn and Henderson concluded:

There are a number of econometric studies that, while imperfect and undoubtedly subject to improvement and revision, between them make a quite convincing case for a high rate of return to public science in this [life-sciences] industry. It is worth noting that there are, so far as we are aware, no systematic quantitative studies that have found a negative impact of public science.³⁵

Shift Funding More Toward Applied Research

One way to differentiate between policies and programs is on the basis of what economists call spatial externalities. In other words, domestic policies can have effects beyond the border, either helping or hurting other nations. Some activities, such as basic research, spill over and help other nations. Scholarly research shows that when a country, even one as large as the United States, funds basic research, the majority of the benefits “spill over” to other nations, and they can use that knowledge to help their own economies.³⁶ In contrast, a larger share of the benefits of applied R&D are retained in the country.

Given this, the rational thing for any country wishing to maximize its welfare is to invest more in applied research while relying on others for basic research results. That is what most countries other than the United States do. They essentially free ride ‘on U.S. investment in basic research.

Related to this, other countries target economic competitiveness much more in their R&D funding. According to an OECD study, the United States ranks 34th in out of 36 nations in the share of total federal R&D invested in industrial production and technology.³⁷

For too long, the United States has been doing the responsible thing, and other nations have been doing the “selfish” thing. The United States has long invested significant funds into basic research through agencies like NSF, the National Institutes of Health (NIH), and the Department of Energy (DOE). In contrast, nations like China, France, Germany, Japan, South Korea, and Taiwan devote a significantly larger share of their R&D budgets to applied research to benefit their domestic industries.³⁸

For example, most of China’s research is later-stage research designed to give its firms advantage. China knows that it can free ride off U.S.-funded basic research. Chinese researchers attend international conferences to hear U.S. researchers present their findings. They subscribe to all the scientific journals that publish results of NSF recipients’ work. They send their graduate students and post docs to U.S. universities.³⁹

Target Funding to National Economic Power Industries

The science funding system is agnostic about the challenge of national advanced-industry competitiveness. But it no longer makes sense to treat all scientific disciplines the same.

This differentiation was the guiding principle behind the CHIPS and Science Act when it identified 10 key technologies that the government should invest more in. This was a good step, but the effort is underfunded and managed in the NSF TIP program, where it did little to reorient NSF research directorates.

Prioritization will be strongly resisted by the science establishment as they circle the wagons to defend the current system. But these protests should be ignored. For example, the Trump administration's proposal to eliminate the NSF Directorate for Social, Behavioral, and Economic Sciences (SBE) has been widely criticized, but it makes sense as long as the savings are redirected to other key directorates, such as Engineering, Biological Sciences, Computer and Information Science and Engineering, and the Directorate for Technology, Innovation and Partnership.⁴⁰

In addition, federal policy should give engineering research a larger share of support. Engineering research is critical to global competitiveness. But only about 15 percent of federal research funding goes to engineering. This should be doubled to at least 30 percent.⁴¹

At the same time, new funding should be targeted to areas of science, engineering, and technology that have direct implications for national economic power industries.

Finally, NSF and other federal agencies need to take much more seriously the national competitiveness component in "Broader Impact Assessments" in award review. In 2011, according to the NSF National Science Board, just 17 percent of proposals and reviewers considered competitiveness as an impact, while 45 percent considered increased participation of women and underrepresented minorities as one.⁴² The board found:

Across the four questions, the most common goals and activities were inclusion of women and underrepresented groups; education and training; and public outreach. Pre-K12 focused activities and societal benefits were in the second tier, U.S. competitiveness and partnerships in the third tier, and national security was lowest, with only four mentions across all the responses to the first four questions.

When scientists were asked which topics should be added going forward, the most common one was "social welfare and human health." In other words, competitiveness is window dressing established in the 1980s, when Japan was the foremost challenge, but is not really considered today.

Better Measure Outcomes

The science establishment wants to measure success by how much funding it gets, or at best by articles in peer-reviewed science journals. This is okay only if you want a system with no real accountability.

As such, federal science agencies need to adopt and use better metrics of success. These can be, for example, measures of transfer of discoveries to the commercial marketplace, as the Association of University Technology Managers publishes every year.⁴³

A key measure should be industry funding of university research. It is troubling that the rate of industry funding varies so dramatically. For states, North Carolina, Georgia, and Kansas led in the share of university research funded by industry, and Nebraska, Rhode Island, and Nevada were last. Among institutions, Duke, MIT, and Ohio State led, while University of Maryland, Michigan State, and Pitt were last.⁴⁴

Having strong industry funding pays off economically. There are small, but positive correlations between the share of a state's university research supported by industry and its strength in key innovation variables such as high-tech startups (an R-value of 0.15), venture capital (0.28), high-tech jobs (0.14), and scientists and engineers (0.19).⁴⁵ Industry research funding is also associated with stronger university technology output, with a correlation of 0.26 between industry share and academic patents.⁴⁶ Moreover, interaction with industry as a STEM graduate student is associated with significantly greater likelihood of producing intellectual property (e.g., patents, invention disclosure, etc.).⁴⁷

As such, Congress should make a number of changes. It should require programs like NSF's Engineering Research Center program to have at least some matching funds from industry as a condition of being awarded funding. Congress should expand the R&D credit for companies that fund university research and eliminate language that restricts the definition of basic research to projects "not having a specific commercial objective."⁴⁸ It should broaden the tax credit for energy research consortia to include all research consortia. Finally, it should make all business funding of university and federal lab research eligible for a 40 percent flat tax credit. One advantage of these more market-based approaches is that they let industry have more of a say in the kinds of research that is funded, and they better align academia to real-world issues and problems.

Federal funding agencies should tie a small portion of total higher education funding to how well individual universities do at obtaining industry funding for R&D, as some other nations have done. The UK's Research Excellence Framework includes an "impact" component that assesses commercial and societal impact of research, including patents, spinouts, and industry partnerships. Australia's engagement and impact assessment system scores universities on industry engagement, income from industry, and impact case studies. Chinese university funding and researcher evaluation increasingly weight patents, technology transfer, and enterprise partnerships.

Finally, we need to increase the importance of commercialization activities at federal labs and research institutes. America's federal laboratories are insufficiently incentivized to invest time, energy, and resources in facilitating technology transfer. DOE lab planning guidance includes a dedicated "Technology Transitions, Commercialization, and Partnership Strategy" section asking labs to describe their CRADA, ACT, and Strategic Partnerships Projects activities and how these tie into lab strategy. But that's a planning-narrative requirement, not a scored performance criterion on par with the eight goals. It needs to be an enforced performance requirement tied to funding.

More Science and Technology Partnerships With Allies

The China challenge is so large (if part because China has a huge population) that the United States can not hope for success if it does not partner with allies. As such, Congress and federal agencies need to work to expand joint research initiatives with allies. These activities could include partnering in areas like robotics and aerospace, AI use, and developing a shared network of advanced-industry centers in which firms from both countries can participate in each other's programs, and joint participation in national science programs. A country could qualify for formal participation if it 1) takes steps similar to the United States in limiting knowledge transfer to the PRC, and 2) provides an appropriate share of funding.

Limit China's Access to U.S. Scientific and Technological Knowledge

The U.S. system sees science as a global good, not a weapon in a techno-economic war and so it is lax on restricting PRC access to U.S. technological knowledge. Any new system should work to limit the ability of China to access U.S. knowledge and capabilities. As ITIF has documented, there are a number of steps Congress and the administration should take to limit scientific and technical cooperation with China.⁴⁹

University and Government Research Policies

The framework by which U.S. and Western universities generally govern themselves no longer works. During the Cold War, it was widely accepted that universities should work to limit knowledge transfer to the Soviets. University policies were significantly adjusted to align with national security priorities, spurred by federal funding and public anxiety.

But with the fall of the Soviet Union, universities and even government research laboratories embraced a globalist vision of knowledge. In this vision, science is a global good. More collaboration is better. And universities, especially private ones, owe little allegiance to the nation, and much to the world as a whole. This is especially true after the declines in federal and state government support to universities, with most universities now, like most companies, looking out first and foremost for their bottom lines, and not the support of U.S. national techno-economic power.

At the same time, colleges and universities are desperate for revenue, even if that comes from Chinese students, companies, or the CCP. As such, the most important change that needs to happen is for widespread acceptance by U.S. universities that China is an adversary, not a customer. Because of strong incentives for universities to pursue their own self-interest rather than national interest, the federal government will need to play a stronger role. There are many steps it needs to take.

Congress could start by limiting Chinese nationals from obtaining postdocs at universities and federally funded research and development centers (FFRDCs). Many Chinese nationals obtaining postdoctoral positions in the United States do so after graduating from a U.S. university. And historically, a high share has stayed in America, contributing to the U.S. innovation base and not contributing to China's. But some Chinese nationals come to study as postdocs after graduating in China. Many of them go back to China, and the United States does not benefit. In fact, key knowledge these students acquire in the United States is now used in China.

While NSF does not collect data on the nationality of postdocs, many are from other nations. For example, 55 percent of postdocs at federally funded R&D centers are temporary visa holders.⁵⁰ Universities and FFRDCs should be required to report the country of citizenship of postdocs, and the government should track their later decisions to determine whether they stayed in the United States or went back to home countries, especially China. At the same time, where universities and FFRDCs are not able to hire Americans, they should try to hire postdocs from allied nations or non-adversary nations such as India, and not from China.

Congress should ban Chinese funding of U.S. research universities. While China has proved that it can innovate, it often relies on U.S. intellectual property (IP) and research to advance its own national technology innovations. One way it does this is by funding U.S. university research. Chinese-funded research conducted

in the United States is taken back to China, hurting U.S. competitiveness. There is evidence that the CCP funds American universities to advance its agenda—and currently there is no robust legal tool to compel recipients to disclose their funding sources.⁵¹

Congress should make federal funding of university research contingent on universities not receiving Chinese funding for research.⁵² And this ban should also extend to pass-throughs where China funds a U.S. entity that then funds the U.S. research institution.⁵³ As such, Congress should pass the Defending Education Transparency and Ending Rogue Regimes Engaging in Nefarious Transactions (DETERRENT) Act to expand the oversight and disclosure requirements regarding Chinese funds channeled to U.S. universities and research institutions.

The DETERRENT Act would close loopholes in inadequate reporting and enforcement of federal laws on university disclosures regarding gifts and contracts from foreign entities.⁵⁴ This bill proposes lowering the reporting threshold to \$50,000. The DETERRENT Act also would prohibit universities from entering into contracts with a foreign country of concern or with a foreign entity of concern without obtaining a waiver and would hold private research institutions accountable for their financial partnerships by requiring disclosure of concerning foreign investments in their endowments.⁵⁵

Congress should also require disclosure of U.S. faculty research with Chinese researchers related to national power industries. ITIF has reported that PRC espionage is a strategy that extends from state intelligence agencies to nominally private firms, and that Beijing coordinates cyber, human, and corporate channels to steal U.S. industrial and defense technologies.⁵⁶ The PRC's espionage ecosystem is aided by the U.S. research environment, which privileges the free flow of ideas and researchers, allowing China to recruit (or coerce) talent trained in America and to have some of this talent engage in IP theft and technology transfer.

A 2024 report from the House Select Committee on the CCP reveals that Georgia Tech received \$17 million from an entity affiliated with Tianjin University, while UC Berkeley received nearly \$22 million from entities affiliated with Tsinghua University.⁵⁷ These contracts were discovered years after they were in place, and both involve advanced research on dual-use technologies. The failure to report is due to weak enforcement of Section 117 of the Higher Education Act. This section requires the disclosure of gifts and contracts over \$250,000 from foreign entities. However, the auditing is limited to the Department of Education, and it is possible to obscure the true sources of funding by bypassing funds through intermediaries.⁵⁸

At minimum, universities should be required to disclose in real time all research partnerships with researchers or companies in China. Where those partnerships are with entities of concern in China, People's Liberation Army (PLA) military institutions, or affiliated institutions (e.g., the “seven sons of national defense”), the researchers should be required to first get permission from NSF.

Congress should also approve the Securing American Funding and Expertise from Adversarial Research Exploitation Act of 2025 (SAFE Act) to block U.S. federal grants to scientists with a history of collaborating with hostile foreign countries, such as China. This bill is drafted in response to a House China Select Committee report that identifies over 50 partnerships between U.S. universities and entities associated with the CCP, including joint degree programs with China's Seven Sons of National Defense—a group of Chinese universities selected to focus on military and defense research and research on sensitive, dual-use technologies such as submarine engineering, aircraft power engineering, and mechanical design, manufacturing, and

automation.⁵⁹ The SAFE Act would ban federally funded science, technology, engineering, and mathematics (STEM) research by researchers with a history of collaborating with PRC-associated entities, ban DOD funding for universities that partner with adversaries, and, similar to the DETERRENT Act, impose stricter disclosure requirements on collaboration with entities associated with adversaries.⁶⁰

In addition, a 2023 Select Committee on the CCP report outlines further recommendations to “strengthen U.S. research security and defend against malign talent recruitment.”⁶¹ Among its recommendations, the report suggests improving cross-agency disclosure guidance produced under National Security Presidential Memorandum 33 (NSPM-33) by NSF. This would require all recipients of federal research funding, including their personnel and subcontractors, to disclose their relationships with entities and interests with foreign adversaries for a certain period (e.g., the past five years). In addition, the Select Committee, to help agencies in the vetting process, has proposed the creation of “an unclassified database using open-source information to keep track of PRC research entities that engage in defense and military research and civil-military fusion programs.”⁶² Congress should ban cooperation with CCP/PLA-associated entities and there should be a presumption of research being problematic, and institutions should be required to obtain waivers to proceed.

The National Science Foundation recently announced new guidance for universities on working with parties on the variety of U.S. entities list, prohibiting such partnerships.⁶³ This is welcome, but frankly a decade overdue. But it does not go far enough. It makes sense that the PLA-affiliated universities are on an entity list, but what about Tsinghua University and Peking University which are not?

This gets to a key challenge in the entity list system: The listing mechanism is transaction-evidentiary, not capability-based. BIS additions under Part 744 require “reasonable cause to believe, based on specific and articulable facts” tied to a *documented* activity—a specific procurement, a specific lab’s involvement in a specific weapons or AI program, a specific export violation. But this is still a legacy of the old system tied to WMD and military capabilities, not broad-based technological competition, and specific cases, not overall institutions. As such, NSF should go further and require universities to receive approval for any research with Chinese universities that is related to dual-use technologies.

Institute Better Screening of Chinese STEM Students

There are vastly more Chinese students studying in the United States than U.S. students studying in China. On the one hand, they gain knowledge here that they can use if they go back. On the other hand, if they stay in the United States (and do not transfer knowledge to China), they are a net plus for the U.S. innovation ecosystem, and conversely, their presence weakens China by reducing talent levels in China. Even if they go back to China, they have been exposed to the U.S. system of freedom and democracy and perhaps would want to support that in China at some point in the future.

However, there are two challenges. The first is that some students return to China. But that does not mean we should cut off flows. If they did not come to the United States, they would likely go to other nations with strong higher education systems, and U.S. research university competitiveness would decline. Moreover, the rate of staying for Chinese STEM students remains quite high. One study finds that, of a sample of 100 Chinese AI researchers studying in the United States in 2019, 87 percent remained in the United States in 2025.⁶⁴ However, this is still a relatively limited time period, and we don’t know how many plan to return in

the next decade. One 2024 study of Chinese students enrolled in U.S. higher ed found that only 43 percent intend to stay in the United States.⁶⁵

At the same time, there is a share of Chinese students who are “bad apples.” They pressure fellow Chinese students to toe the CCP party line. They steal U.S. IP. They are closely tied to the Chinese military or intelligence services.⁶⁶ Indeed, the porousness between Chinese academic institutions and the PRC government has proven to be an ongoing problem. The United States in 2025 announced that it would start revoking visas of Chinese students with connections to the CCP or studying in critical fields. This should be expanded. Multiple cases have highlighted specific Chinese schools whose students have been linked to the theft of trade secrets and proprietary information. The United States should blacklist these Chinese institutions and reject their students’ visa applications.

What is the ratio of “bad apples” to “good”? Is it changing? We do not know. But this should not be a binary choice between limiting or banning Chinese students and opening the doors to all with no assessment. Universities and FFRDCs need to do more due diligence on Chinese STEM students coming here, especially for graduate programs. They need to better monitor for risks of IP theft. The federal government should require universities to be more transparent: How many Chinese are enrolled in what disciplines? And it needs to provide analytical tools to universities and FFRDCs to make better decisions on individual students.

One of the reasons why universities are so opposed to any limits on Chinese students is that many rely on them as a source of tuition revenue and low-wage research assistance. Given the cuts in state and federal funding for universities, this is understandable. But all else equal, universities and related programs should try to recruit students from other nations, such as India. Related to this, the U.S. government should pressure foreign fellowship and other tuition assistance programs to not include Chinese students and instead prioritize students from other nations.

Restrict the U.S.-China Science and Technology Agreement

President Jimmy Carter mistakenly furthered opening up to China in 1979, and one step was to sign the U.S.-China Science and Technology (S&T) Agreement. The idea was that by sharing science and technology, China would move into the U.S. orbit and relations would become friendlier. Like so much of U.S. policy toward China over the last 50 years, it was based on wishful thinking and naïveté. China didn’t want to become like us. It wanted access to our science and technology to advance its national power.

Over the years, the S&T agreement—a process whereby federal agencies engage in partnerships with Chinese agencies and scientists—has led to Chinese advances in national power industries. As a 2014 report from the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission notes:

In contrast to the U.S. approach of utilizing S&T cooperation primarily as a tool of diplomacy, China uses S&T engagement as a component of a national strategy to build scientific capabilities. This has enabled the rapid development of China’s S&T capabilities and threatens the United States’ status as the world’s leading scientific power. The report also identifies some national security challenges, including the transfer of sensitive technology through espionage and other means that have emerged in the context of bilateral S&T cooperation.⁶⁷

Indeed, proponents of the agreement—who are also proponents of engagement with the PRC—point to cooperation on things such as influenza (which clearly did not work out well, given the fact that China was the source of COVID), birth defects, and air pollution. But they do not mention projects on EVs, agricultural biotechnology, human biotechnology, and nanotechnology, or help with technology standards (which China now manipulates).

When the agreement was last up for renewal, the Biden administration negotiated certain changes, but these had nothing to do with preventing transfer of key knowledge to China.⁶⁸ To be sure, there may be areas where cooperation is reciprocal and does not lead to advances in key technology areas supporting Chinese national power industries. As such, the Trump administration should not cancel the agreement. But it should change the agreement to limit it to areas that do not provide China with any assistance in technologies related to national economic power industries. Endangered species research sharing, yes. EV research sharing, no.

CONCLUSION

The world has fundamentally changed in the last decade. The utopian vision of globally integrated, democratic, free-market economies working together in harmony has not materialized. The belief that China could not innovate has proved to be false. And the belief that the United States would continue to lead in advanced-technology innovation and production has also proven to be false.

These new realities require bold reforms in the U.S. research system. Opponents, especially defenders of the university research system, will argue that it's the unfettered pursuit of knowledge that drives innovation and even national competitiveness. They will argue that government can't pick winners. They will argue that all disciplines should be treated equally. That may have made sense in the past. It no longer does.

And they will argue that science will be politicized based on who is in the White House.⁶⁹ Indeed, they frame OMB proposals in the Trump administration as “an attack on American science” and claim that the White House will “destroy science.”⁷⁰ If anything will “destroy” science, it will be reduced federal funding, coupled with Chinese destruction of U.S. science-based industries.

It is also important to recognize that science has already been politicized; the Biden administration sought to use science to advance its DEI goals. And the idea that the science community has not politicized itself is not borne out by the evidence.⁷¹ A *Nature* magazine editorial stated that “The enterprise of science has been—and remains—complicit in systemic racism.”⁷² And leading science and tech policy journals, including *Issues in Science and Technology* and the *MIT Technology Review* have taken a turn to the progressive left in recent years.⁷³

Meanwhile, the science community is surprised that there is a reaction—perhaps an overreaction—by the Trump administration to this politicization of science. Similarly, given the long-standing disregard of the U.S. academic community working with adversaries, including China, is it any surprise that OMB's proposed rule takes a strict approach to limiting cooperation with adversaries?⁷⁴ Indeed, the failure of the science community to adequately police itself on matters of both DEI and working with China, not surprisingly has produced stringent regulations in response.

The reality is that neither Democratic nor Republican administrations should politicize science in terms of imposing their ideological views on the enterprise. But before that can happen, the U.S. science enterprise will

have to take a hard look at itself and return to objectivity. Even if it does so, which seems unlikely, shifting the science establishment to focus on areas critical to competing with China is not politization of science, unless the science community believes that politization is when democratically elected representatives have priorities for what kind of science taxpayer-funded scientists conduct. The sad reality is that this is exactly what the science community believes.

Thank you for your consideration.

Robert D. Atkinson
Founder and Senior Fellow
Information Technology and Innovation Foundation

REFERENCES

1. Asianometry, “How Carl Zeiss Crafts Optics for a \$150 Million EUV Machine,” YouTube, 2022, https://youtu.be/V__HbVlnICc?si=3oUdb2mHG3_QzpGp&t=654.
2. Arthur C. Clarke, “Clarke’s Third Law on UFO’s,” *Science* 159, no. 3812 (January 19, 1968): 255, <https://doi.org/10.1126/science.159.3812.255.c>.
3. Friends of Socialist China (@socialist_china), “Xi Jinping: ‘China’s success proves that socialism is not dead. It is thriving. Just imagine this: had socialism failed in China, had our communist party collapsed like the party in the Soviet Union, then global socialism would lapse into a long dark age,’” X, December 24, 2024, https://x.com/socialist_china/status/1871742593987432793?s=51&t=93iHXv32hjVE7WI8U69aOQ.
4. Daniel Tobin, “The Persistent, Soaring Ambitions of Xi Jinping’s “New Era” for China, Socialism, and the Globe,” (The Asian Forum, September-October 2025), <https://theasianforum.org/the-persistent-soaring-ambitions-of-xi-jinpings-new-era-for-china-socialism-and-the-globe/>.
5. Ibid.
6. Ibid.
7. Charles Parton, “China, science and technology: Advancing geopolitical aims,” (Council on Geostrategy: China Observatory, February 2025), <https://www.geostrategy.org.uk/all-research/china-science-and-technology-advancing-geopolitical-aims/>.
8. James Kynge, “China’s high-tech rise sharpens rivalry with the US,” *The Financial Times*, January 18, 2022, <https://www.ft.com/content/aef33e33-523d-4360-981a-2dae579d9b5>.
9. OECD, OECD Data Explorer Main Science and Technology Indicators (gross domestic expenditures on R&D for United States and China, accessed July 2026), [https://data-explorer.oecd.org/vis?lc=en&tm=msti&snb=1&vw=tb&df\[ds\]=dsDisseminateFinalDMZ&df\[id\]=DSD_MSTI%40DF_MSTI&df\[ag\]=OECD.STI.STP&df\[vs\]=&pd=2023,2024&dq=CHN%2BUS.A.A.B%2BG.USD_PPP%2BPT_B1GQ.V._Z&to\[TIME_PERIOD\]=false](https://data-explorer.oecd.org/vis?lc=en&tm=msti&snb=1&vw=tb&df[ds]=dsDisseminateFinalDMZ&df[id]=DSD_MSTI%40DF_MSTI&df[ag]=OECD.STI.STP&df[vs]=&pd=2023,2024&dq=CHN%2BUS.A.A.B%2BG.USD_PPP%2BPT_B1GQ.V._Z&to[TIME_PERIOD]=false).
10. OECD, OECD Data Explorer Main Science and Technology Indicators (enterprise expenditures on R&D for United States and China, accessed July 2026), [https://data-explorer.oecd.org/vis?lc=en&tm=msti&snb=1&vw=tb&df\[ds\]=dsDisseminateFinalDMZ&df\[id\]=DSD_MSTI%40DF_MSTI&df\[ag\]=OECD.STI.STP&df\[vs\]=&pd=2023,2024&dq=CHN%2BUS.A.A.B%2BG.USD_PPP%2BPT_B1GQ.V._Z&to\[TIME_PERIOD\]=false](https://data-explorer.oecd.org/vis?lc=en&tm=msti&snb=1&vw=tb&df[ds]=dsDisseminateFinalDMZ&df[id]=DSD_MSTI%40DF_MSTI&df[ag]=OECD.STI.STP&df[vs]=&pd=2023,2024&dq=CHN%2BUS.A.A.B%2BG.USD_PPP%2BPT_B1GQ.V._Z&to[TIME_PERIOD]=false).
11. OECD, OECD Data Explorer Main Science and Technology Indicators (full time equivalent researchers for United States and China, accessed July 2026), [https://data-explorer.oecd.org/vis?lc=en&tm=msti&snb=1&vw=tb&df\[ds\]=dsDisseminateFinalDMZ&df\[id\]=DSD_MSTI%40DF_MSTI&df\[ag\]=OECD.STI.STP&df\[vs\]=&pd=2023,2025&dq=CHN%2BUS.A.A.T_RS...&to\[TIME_PERIOD\]=false](https://data-explorer.oecd.org/vis?lc=en&tm=msti&snb=1&vw=tb&df[ds]=dsDisseminateFinalDMZ&df[id]=DSD_MSTI%40DF_MSTI&df[ag]=OECD.STI.STP&df[vs]=&pd=2023,2025&dq=CHN%2BUS.A.A.T_RS...&to[TIME_PERIOD]=false).
12. Trelysa Long, “Tracking R&D Leadership: US Advantage Narrowing as China Gains Ground” (ITIF, February 2026), <https://itif.org/publications/2026/02/09/tracking-rd-leadership-us-advantage-narrowing-as-china-gains-ground/>.
13. Nature Index, “Countries/territory rankings,” 2026, <https://www.nature.com/nature-index/country-outputs/generate/all/global>.
14. “AI Index Report: Research and Development,” Stanford University Human Centered Artificial Intelligence, <https://hai.stanford.edu/ai-index/2026-ai-index-report/research-and-development>.

15. “Artificial Intelligence Index” (Stanford University Human Centered Artificial Intelligence, 2026), https://hai.stanford.edu/assets/files/ai_index_report_2026.pdf.
16. Graham Andrews and Amada Shaffer, “American Research Influence Slips as China’s Rises,” Association of American Universities, February 13, 2026, <https://www.aau.edu/newsroom/leading-research-universities-report/american-research-influence-slips-chinas-rises>.
17. “AI Index Report: Research and Development,” Stanford University Human Centered Artificial Intelligence, <https://hai.stanford.edu/ai-index/2026-ai-index-report/research-and-development>.
18. Marius Berger et al., “The OECD Start-ups Database: A new lens on the global entrepreneurial ecosystems” (OECD, April 2026), https://www.oecd.org/content/dam/oecd/en/publications/reports/2026/03/the-oecd-start-ups-database_6b7828eb/be8e5317-en.pdf.
19. Jenny Wong-Leung, “ASPI’s Critical Technology Tracker: in ever more technologies, China is moving towards monopoly,” Australian Strategic Policy Institute, March 31, 2026, <https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/aspi-critical-technology-tracker-in-ever-more-technologies-chinas-research-is-moving-towards-monopoly/>.
20. “2026 Research Leaders: Leading academic institutions,” Nature Index, 2025, <https://www.nature.com/nature-index/research-leaders/2026/institution/academic/all/global>.
21. Meghan Ostertag, “Fact of the Week: China Has Surpassed the US in the Number of Drug Clinical Trials, With 1,100 More Trials Listed,” ITIF, June 9, 2025, <https://itif.org/publications/2025/06/09/china-surpassed-us-number-drug-clinical-trials-1-100-more/>.
22. Meghan Ostertag, “Fact of the Week: In 2022, China Produced Over 35 Percent of the Publications in the Top 5 Percent of Journals,” ITIF, April 13, 2026, <https://itif.org/publications/2026/04/13/2022-china-produced-over-35-percent-publications-top-5-percent-of-journals/>.
23. “Nature Index 2026 Research Leaders,” Nature Index, <https://www.nature.com/nature-index/research-leaders/2026/>.
24. “WireScreen briefing: The Patent Race,” WireScreen, June 9, 2026, <https://wirescreen.ai/briefings/the-patent-race>.
25. Meghan Ostertag, “The Hamilton Index, 2026: China’s Dominance in Advanced Industries Is Growing” (ITIF, May 2026), <https://itif.org/publications/2026/05/06/hamilton-index-2026-chinas-dominance-in-advanced-industries-is-growing/>.
26. Trelysa Long and Meghan Ostertag, “Targeted Pressure: How Chinese Manufacturing Competition Impacts US States” (ITIF, June 2026), <https://itif.org/publications/2026/06/01/targeted-pressure-how-chinese-manufacturing-competition-impacts-us-states/>.
27. Trelysa Long, “The Alarming Performance of US Advanced Technology Product Trade” (ITIF, March 2026), <https://itif.org/publications/2026/03/02/the-alarming-performance-of-us-advanced-technology-product-trade/>.
28. Trelysa Long, “The Alarming Performance of US Advanced Technology Product Trade” (ITIF, March 2026), <https://itif.org/publications/2026/03/02/the-alarming-performance-of-us-advanced-technology-product-trade/>.
29. Vannevar Bush, *Science, the Endless Frontier: A Report to the President on a Program for Postwar Scientific Research* (Washington, DC: United States Government Printing Office, 1945), https://nsf-gov-resources.nsf.gov/2023-04/EndlessFrontier75th_w.pdf.
30. Stephen Kline, “Innovation Is Not a Linear Process,” *Research Management* 28, no. 4 (1985), <https://www.jstor.org/stable/24120799>.
31. Vannevar Bush, *Science, the Endless Frontier* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2021).
32. Ibid.
33. Robert D. Atkinson, “Marshaling National Power Industries to Preserve America’s Strength and Thwart China’s Bid for Global Dominance” (ITIF, November 2025), <https://itif.org/publications/2025/11/17/marshaling-national>

- power-industries-to-preserve-us-strength-and-thwart-china/; Robert D. Atkinson, “Mobilizing for Techno-Economic War, Part 5: Transforming STEM Research Policy” (ITIF, June 2026), <https://itif.org/publications/2026/06/17/mobilizing-for-techno-economic-war-part-5-transforming-stem-research-policy/>.
34. Robert Atkinson, “Five Free-Market Myths About Increasing Federal Research Funding” (ITIF, January 2021), <https://itif.org/publications/2021/01/25/five-free-market-myths-about-increasing-federal-research-funding/>.
 35. Ibid.
 36. David T. Coe, Elhanan Helpman, and Alexander W. Hoffmaister, “International R&D Spillovers and Institutions” (working paper, International Monetary Fund, April 2008), 21, <https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/wp/2008/wp08104.pdf>; Mark Funk, “Basic Research and International Spillovers” (ITIF, July 2010), <https://doi.org/10.1080/02692170110118911>.
 37. Meghan Ostertag, “USG Investment in Industrial Research Low Compared to OECD Peers,” ITIF, November 14, 2025, <https://itif.org/publications/2025/11/14/usg-investment-in-industrial-research-low-compared-to-oecd-peers/>.
 38. Robert Atkinson, “Time for an “America First” Science and Technology Policy,” ITIF, June 17, 2021, <https://itif.org/publications/2021/06/17/time-america-first-science-and-technology-policy/>.
 39. Paul Davidson, “Why China is beating the U.S. at innovation,” USA Today, April 17, 2017, <https://www.usatoday.com/story/money/2017/04/17/why-china-beating-us-innovation/100016138/>.
 40. “US Cannot Afford NSF Disinvestment as Global Competitors Accelerate, Says ITIF,” ITIF press release, April 6, 2026, <https://itif.org/publications/2026/04/06/us-cannot-afford-nsf-disinvestment-as-global-competitors-accelerate/>; and see: National Science Foundation, “Our Directorates and Offices,” <https://www.nsf.gov/about/directorates-offices>.
 41. The National Science Foundation’s Engineering Directorate accounts for less than 10 percent of the NSF budget.
 42. “National Science Foundation’s Merit Review Criteria: Review and Revisions” (report by the National Science Board, December 14, 2011), <https://nsf.gov/resources.nsf.gov/files/nsb-2011-merit-review-report.pdf>.
 43. AUTM, “AUTM Surveys: Sharing Trends and Insights,” <https://autm.net/surveys-and-tools/surveys>.
 44. Robert Atkinson, “Industry Funding of University Research: Which States Lead?” (ITIF, January 2018), <https://itif.org/publications/2018/01/08/industry-funding-university-research-which-states-lead/>.
 45. These variables were taken from: Robert D. Atkinson and John Wu, “The 2017 State New Economy Index” (Information Technology and Innovation Foundation, June 2017), <https://itif.org/publications/2017/11/06/2017-state-new-economy-index>. See also: John Wu and Robert D. Atkinson, “How Technology-Based Start-Ups Support U.S. Economic Growth” (Information Technology and Innovation Foundation, November 2017), <https://www.itif.org/publications/2017/11/28/how-technology-based-start-ups-support-us-economic-growth>.
 46. National Science Board, Science & Engineering Indicators 2016 (Arlington, VA: National Science Foundation, 2016), Table 8-48, “Academic Patents Awarded per 1,000 Science, Engineering, and Health Doctorate Holders in Academia,” <https://www.nsf.gov/statistics/2016/nsb20161/uploads/1/13/tt0848.pdf>.
 47. Jennifer Shields Schneider, “A Multivariate Study of Graduate Student Satisfaction and Other Outcomes within Cooperative Research Centers” (Raleigh: North Carolina State University, 2007), <http://www.lib.ncsu.edu/resolver/1840.16/52>.
 48. Matthew Stepp and Robert Atkinson, “Creating a Collaborative R&D Tax Credit,” (ITIF, June 2011), <https://itif.org/publications/2011/06/09/creating-collaborative-rd-tax-credit/>.
 49. Robert D. Atkinson, et al., “Slowing China’s Advance to Avoid Losing the Techno-Economic-Trade War” (ITIF, March 2026), in *National Power Industry Series*, <https://itif.org/power-industries/>.

50. “Ongoing Changes in the Demographic Composition of Postdoctoral Researchers at Federally Funded Research and Development Centers: 2023” (National Center for Science and Engineering Statistics, October 2024). <https://nces.nsf.gov/pubs/nsf24339>.
51. “Research for Sale: How Chinese Money Flows to American Universities” (NAICU, April 2024). <https://www.naicu.edu/news-events/headline-news/2024/04/research-for-sale-how-chinese-money-flows-to-american-universities/>; LJ Eads, “China’s Expanding Financial Footprint in U.S. Universities and the Transparency Gap” (Data Abyss: Academic Capture, October 2025), <https://www.dataabyss.ai/reports/academic-capture>; “China and EU signed Administrative Arrangement on a new round of joint research funding” (Ministry of Science and Technology of the People’s Republic of China, June 2022), https://en.most.gov.cn/pressroom/202206/t20220622_181224.html; Rob Davies, “Oxford places ban on donations and research grants from Huawei” *The Guardian*, January 2019, <https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2019/jan/17/oxford-places-ban-on-donations-and-research-grants-from-huawei-chinese-national-security>; Virginia Allen, “Spies on Campus: Chinese Espionage Exposed at Stanford,” *The Daily Signal*, May 2025, <https://www.dailysignal.com/2025/05/09/spies-campus-chinese-espionage-uncovered-stanford/>.
52. Robert D. Atkinson, et al., “A Techno-Economic Agenda for the Next Administration” (ITIF, June 2024), <https://itif.org/publications/2024/06/10/a-techno-economic-agenda-for-the-next-administration/>.
53. “Optica Cuts Ties With Huawei After Secret Funding Exposed” (Bloomberg, June 2024), <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2024-06-06/optica-foundation-cuts-ties-with-huawei-after-bloomberg-report>.
54. “H.R.1048 – Deterrent Act” (119th Congress, February 2025), <https://www.congress.gov/bill/119th-congress/house-bill/1048>.
55. Ibid.
56. Darren Tromblay, “From Outside Assaults to Insider Threats: Chinese Economic Espionage” (ITIF, November 2025), <https://itif.org/publications/2025/11/03/from-outside-assaults-to-insider-threats-chinese-economic-espionage/>.
57. The Select Committee on the CCP, “CCP on the Quad: How American Taxpayers and Universities Fund the CCP’s Advanced Military and Technological Resources” (Majority Staff Report, September 2024), <https://chinaselectcommittee.house.gov/sites/evo/subsites/selectcommitteeontheccp.house.gov/files/evo-media-document/2024-09-23%20Research%20Security%20Report.pdf>.
58. “ED Ties Foreign Gift Reporting to Title IV Participation” (NASFAA), https://www.nasfaa.org/newsitem/23900/ED_Ties_Foreign_Gift_Reporting_Compliance_to_Title_IV_Participation.
59. The Select Committee on the Strategic Competition between the United States and the Chinese Communist Party & the Committee on Education and the Workforce, “Joint Institutes, Divided by Loyalties: How the Chinese Communist party Exploits US University Partnerships to Empower China’s Military and Repression” (Majority Staff Report, September 2025), <https://chinaselectcommittee.house.gov/sites/evo/subsites/selectcommitteeontheccp.house.gov/files/evo-media-document/jointinstitutesreportfinal.pdf>.
60. The Select Committee on the CCP, “Joint Institutes, Divided Loyalties” (The Select Committee on the CCP, September 2025), <https://chinaselectcommittee.house.gov/media/reports/joint-institutes-divided-loyalties>.
61. The Select Committee on the CCP, “Reset, Prevent, Build: A Strategy to Win America’s Economic Competition with the Chinese Communist Party” (The Select Committee on the CCP, December 2023),

- <https://chinaselectcommittee.house.gov/sites/evo-subsites/selectcommitteeontheccp.house.gov/files/evo-media-document/reset-prevent-build-scc-report.pdf>.
62. Ibid.
 63. U.S. National Science Foundation, “Research Security at the National Science Foundation,” <https://www.nsf.gov/research-security?shem=isphe>.
 64. Matt Sheehan and Sophie Zhuang, “Have Top Chinese AI Researchers Stayed in the United States?” (Carnegie Endowment for International Peace), <https://carnegieendowment.org/emissary/2025/12/china-ai-researchers-us-talent-pool>.
 65. Frank Laczko and Neli Esipova, “Amid Declining U.S. Enrollment, Many Chinese Students Cite Negative Experiences” (Migration Policy Institute, September 2025), <https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/discrimination-chinese-students-us>.
 66. Marc Thiessen, “Trump wants to admit more Chinese students. Here’s why he shouldn’t,” *The Washington Post*, October 2025, <https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2025/10/30/trump-chinese-students-university-economic-espionage/>.
 67. “USCC Report: Trends in U.S.-China Science and Technology Cooperation: Collaborative Knowledge Production for the Twenty-First Century?” (US-China Economic and Security Review Commission, September 2014), https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Press%20Release_Trends%20in%20U.S.-China%20Science%20and%20Technology%20Cooperation.pdf.
 68. Deborah Seligsohn and Scott Kennedy, “The U.S.-China Science and Technology Cooperation Agreement Is Not Yet Obsolete” (CSIS, June 2025), <https://www.csis.org/analysis/us-china-science-and-technology-cooperation-agreement-not-yet-obsolete>.
 69. “Flood of comments on White House grantmaking overhaul is largely negative, analysis shows,” STAT, July 15, 2026, <https://www.statnews.com/2026/07/15/trump-omb-grant-funding-proposal-comments-95-percent-opposed/>.
 70. “Add Your Voice to Stop OMB’s Attack on American Science,” Stand Up for Science, https://fight2win.standupforscience.net/campaign/omb_comment/.
 71. Robert Atkinson, “US Science Policy at a Crossroads,” ITIF, June 23, 2025, <https://itif.org/publications/2025/06/23/us-science-policy-at-a-crossroads/>.
 72. “Systemic racism: science must listen, learn and change,” Nature Index, June 9, 2020, <https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-020-01678-x>.
 73. Jenny Reardon, “Decolonize the Sciences!” *Issues in Science and Technology* XL, no. 4 (2024), <https://issues.org/decolonize-sciences-fouche-forum/>; Alvin Graylin and Paul Triolo, “There can be no winners in a US-China AI arms race,” *MIT Technology Review*, January 21, 2025, <https://www.technologyreview.com/2025/01/21/1110269/there-can-be-no-winners-in-a-us-china-ai-arms-race/>.
 74. “Regulation for Federal Financial Assistance,” proposed rule, Office of Management and Budget, May 29, 2026, <https://www.regulations.gov/document/OMB-2026-0034-0001>.